12 Forest Heights,

Epping New Road, IG9 5TE 

June, 2007

Dear Member,

You may have seen from the Development Report that I have undertaken to write to members concerning two matters I regard as club priorities- the responsibilities of members and discipline. 
Some background history may be helpful. During its one hundred and forty year history the club has maintained its status as one of the leading clubs in the south east of England. When cup cricket started in the 1950’s we were one of the first winners of the Home Counties and we have successfully won national championships at indoor cricket and are the only Essex team to have won the Evening Standard trophy. Our top three sides are in their respective premiership leagues and in 2006 three of our five Saturday league sides were league champions. ‘Johnny’ Douglas, Barry Knight, Fred Rumsey and more recently James Foster comprise the relatively high number of test cricketers developed from Wanstead.  The junior section commenced in the 1960’s and has developed both in numbers and performance to arguably one of the strongest in England. Wanstead is the only club to have won three under fifteen nationals in recent history. This growth, the development of girls and women’s cricket, family membership and the Snaresbrook football club merger has resulted in a current membership of around one thousand members. Coping with such a high level of growth is not easy and there are two particular areas of concern.
As well as successful on the pitch we have always been a members’ club. Membership subscriptions go towards upkeep and the provision of matches but reliance on volunteer help is essential for your club to flourish. W&SCC is not a service provider for a fee but a club where membership carries a responsibility to help the club in what ever way you can. There are many tasks and experiences to be gained from a range of skills and the club’s website www.wanstead.hitssports.com provides details of how you can help. Many school placements and jobs have been secured with the help of club references and commendations. It was a great personal honour, but also an honour to the club, when our secretary, Tony Pluck, was awarded the MBE for his services to the club and Essex cricket. Sporting knowledge, however, is not necessarily essential to play a role, particularly for administration/ IT and committee work. For example we are currently looking for members to provide initiatives on the newly formed finance committee. Some tasks require little or no prior experience; we also believe there is considerable untapped talent among our one thousand members. The social side of the club is also buoyant and it’s normally those members who put in the most who get the most out of their membership.
Membership not only requires participation but a responsibility to represent the club in the spirit of good sportsmanship and good conduct generally. Discipline is of prime importance not only as regards behaviour- both on and off the pitch- but also when it comes to dress code on the pitch and in the clubhouse. I expect us to play competitively but fairly and respect the rights of fellow members, competitors and guests. W&SCC has grown considerably in recent years and coping with this is a major challenge.  To continue to be a successful, accessible, friendly and inclusive club we must all play our part in ensuring that we maintain our high reputation with the enforcement of a strong disciplinary culture.
Best wishes, 
John Gray, Club President.

